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Minehead BID Company Limited, Board Meeting

Minutes of the Meeting - held on;

Date:     13th November, 2018

Time:    6.00pm

Venue:  The Oak Room, The Hobby Horse Hotel, Minehead

Directors present:  

               Graham Sizer           GS    (Chairman)

               Ryan Boulton           RB    

               Cllr Andy Hadley    AH
               Mark Hill                MH

               Jon Lee                     JL
               Deborah Sawatzki    DS

               Naomi Waters         NW
               Jim Whittaker          JW   (Part)

Apologies:

               Chris Corbett           CC
In attendance:

                Ian Douglass             ID     (Company Secretary)

                Andrew Hopkins     AH     (BID Manager) (Part)

                Gordon Dwyer         GD    (advisor)

Agenda item 1.                                                                                                                                                             

1.    Any Conflicting Interests to be Declared by Board Members      

       GS asked the Board if there were any changes in the interests of any of the Board 

       Members that might conflict with the interests of the Minehead BID Company.

       No conflicting interests were declared as there were no changes.

Agenda item 2.

2.    Adoption of the Board Meeting Minutes held on 23rd October, 2018 

       GS asked the meeting if there were any amendments that were required to be made to 

       the circulated Minutes of the last Board Meeting held on 23rd October, 2018.

       GS noted that, in the Minutes under Item 14.  Any other Business paragraph 14.3, 

       the Belgium Market had been referred to as an Event and that it was, in fact, a Marketing

       Activity. The Board then further discussed the pertinence of a contribution, of funds towards 

       this activity, within the first year Marketing budget. It was, however, decided to opt out in

       year one and reconsider it at a later date when the Marketing Strategy had been set for

       Minehead within the South West and then within England before venturing abroad.  

       There were, therefore, no amendments and GS duly signed them to confirm their adoption 

       by the meeting. 
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Agenda item 3.

3.          Matters arising from the Board Meeting held on 23rd October, 2018

3.1        Strategic Planning for the delivery of the BID Plan

             ID confirmed that he had contacted Scott Huish about the format of the Newsletter  

             that had been uploaded onto the  Minehead BID website. Scott explained that he 

             had uploaded the file in Word format, because of lack of time, at that point but had 

             returned to the document later to convert it into the normal Newsletter format. 
3.2         Public Realm Subcommittee Presentation

3.2.1      Beach Cleaning

              GD advised the meeting that although there had been mention of  a Lengths-man 

              (Beach Cleaner) the CCT Budget was being reserved for beach maintenance costs 

               and not for a specific person.
 3.2.2      Parking - "Free after Three"

               AH informed the meeting that the Council Parking Team have developed a poster  

               cover which advertises the "Free after Three" Christmas parking offer and which        

               will be placed on the meters for the period.

               GS requested that NW produce posters, that can be issued around the area,

               advertising the BID sponsored offer.

               GS advised the Board that he had already produced a small window sticker, with 

               the assistance of Scott Huish, which will be circulated to appropriate BID 

               Members. 

3.3          Bank Accounts, Insurance, Company Registrations and Filing updates

               HMRC - VAT registration:

               ID reported that a VAT Registration Number had now been issue to Minehead 

               BID Company Limited.  

3.4         BID Manager recruitment process Update.

              GS noted that with the forthcoming introduction of Andrew Hopkins to the meeting, 

              the process of recruitment was complete.
3.5         Events Subcommittee - Activities Update.

              Raft Race

              JW reported that he had spoken with Julian, (the proprietor of the Old Ship Aground),

              who has organised the event in the past, and also with the RNLI.

              Both were enthusiastic about working with Minehead BID, in reviving the event.

3.6         Reducing Costs Subcommittee - Activities Update.

              Cost Reduction of BID Member's Insurance  re: Glentworth Insurance 

              RB explained that he had contacted staff at Minehead Insurance with a view to 

              discussing the possibility of providing BID Members with a single source of 

              business insurance cover, at reduced rates, but was experiencing difficulty in 

              gaining access to senior executives who could facilitate a meaningful discussion.  

              (Later in the meeting AW offered to help RB in his approach).

              ID suggested talking with Higos Insurance Brokers in Bridgwater who had 

              provided quotes for Minehead BID Company Ltd own insurance cover.
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               Matters arising from the Board Meeting held on 23rd October, 2018 

              (continued)

3.7         Administration - Update - Bank Account, Insurance, and Filings.

              ID confirmed that the Minehead BID insurance policy was now in place from 1st 

              November, with Ansvar Insurance. This had been arranged through Higos 

              Insurance Brokers and the annual premium of  £1,033.66 was payable in 

              instalments over ten months by Direct Debit.

Agenda item 4.

4.           Minehead BID Manager welcome

              ID noted that the agreed offer letter, sent to Andrew Hopkins, had been circulated 

              to the Board prior to the Meeting date, having been approved by GS.

              The Board then discussed the reporting structure within which Andrew would 

              operate and it was decided that he would report to the Directors of each 

              Subcommittee group, dependant on which BID activity he was working on at that 

              time.

  4.1       Andrew Hopkins (AH) then joined the meeting and was introduced, to the 

              Board, by GS.

              Each member of the Board then welcomed AH and gave a brief description of 

              their role and background.

              AH then provided a brief resume' of his career experience, primarily with West 

              Somerset Council where he had worked for just over twenty years.

              AH recounted his experience as Manager of the Taunton Tourism Information 

              Centre; working on the Taunton Business Improvement District; Organising the 

              Taunton Christmas Lights Switch-on Event as well as other activities.  
              AH asked if he could receive contact details from all the Board Members and NW 

              advised that she would supply a copy of the contact details list that she had already 

              compiled.

              GS echoed the decision of the previous Board meeting which identified Marketing 

              as the priority area for AH to concentrate his efforts in the early days.

              GS asked that AH liase with NW and JW to facilitate a Marketing Review.

Agenda item 5.

5.           Events Subcommittee - Activities Update

5.1         Power Boat Race

              GS had previously circulated, to the Board, a copy of the Events Subcommittee 

              Minutes of the meeting held in November.

              The Minutes showed a table of Events costs allocated between Events and  

              expended annually over a five year period. 

              The Year One costs included £15,000 proposed expenditure on the Summer Event 

              which represented the projected full cost of the Power Boat Race. This would put 

              the Events Budget into deficit through Year One and Year Two, only breaking 

              even at the end of Year Three. 

              The contribution from Minehead Events Group of £7122 and £5,000 proposed 

              contribution from the Coast Communities Budget would help to off-set the deficit.
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5.           Events Subcommittee - Activities Update (continued)
5.1         Power Boat Race

              The Board then discussed the merits of funding the Power Boat Race in Summer 

              2019. This was compared against the merits of resurrecting the Raft Race as an 

              alternative, as mentioned in Matters Arising paragraph 3.5.

              It was agreed, by the Board, that the Power Boat Race was proving too costly, 

              against a limited budget and would not be funded by BID.

              MH agreed to advise the organisers of the event accordingly. However if they still 

              wish to utilise the seafront facilities at their own expense that could be considered.

              JW will continue to discuss the revival of the Raft Race with it's organisers.

5.2         Christmas Event

              GS reported that Gateway have created an action plan and three event  leaflets             

              have been distributed with two more in the pipeline.

              MTC are currently working on replacing the faulty lighting electrics.

              GS noted that the Christmas event is an example of the large number of helpers  

              required to make "home grown" events successful.

5.3         West Somerset Railway/ Vintage Event        

5.3.1      MH confirmed that WSR will reopen next year, one month later than usual, on 

              1st April, 2019 due to the findings of an external operational review. However 

              special events in that period will still be covered e.g. Dunster by Candle Light.

5.3.2      MH reported that the 1940's Vintage Event, held last September, was a great 

              success. The event will be repeated again in September 2019 but will evolve to 

              incorporate the lessons learnt from the recent event, bringing certain event 

              activities closer to Minehead for it's benefit. Also it became clear that the 2019 

              event will need to be supported with more advertising.

              GS asked that the Events subcommittee arrange to meet with the West Somerset 

              Railway Events organisers to discuss a collaborative venture for 2019.    

5.4         Grand Prix Cycle Event

              GS reported that he had attended a Cycle Meeting which confirmed that the June 

              2019 event would be held over two days and that two national events we being 

              added to the 2019 events calendar. This would mean many more competitors 

              requiring more accommodation and more food and refreshments. 

              GS emphasised that the event must become self-sustaining in the medium term 

              with reducing support from BID. 

5.5         Ladies Evening

              DS reported that the Ladies Night Event (Ladies for Ladies) was held on the  

              evening of Thursday 8th November between 5.30pm and 8.30pm. It proved to be a 

              sell-out success. 100 Tickets had been issued and all were sold and more could 

              have been sold. The event was held in a number of shops in the town and was 

              exclusively for ladies. The shops had special offers and activities e.g. Nail Bar, 

              Hairdressing and Foot Massage and Foot Reading. It was supported by local  

              cliental and proved a profitable evening for the retailers and additionally it raised   

              £400 for the Macmillan charity. 
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5.           Events Subcommittee - Activities Update (continued)
5.5         Ladies Evening     (continued)
              Following the event a large number of positive comments were posted on social 

              media. Minehead BID funded the production of 100 "two colour" bags (Goodie  

              Bags) with artwork at a cost of £260.89 (incl. VAT).  
              DS to produce a press release for publication.

5.6         Eat Festival

              GS noted that AH had first hand involvement in the introduction of the Eat 

              Festival into Taunton. It was suggested that the Festival required no funding 

              contribution to the organisers from Taunton. AH is therefore to help MH negotiate 

              further to achieve greater cost reductions.  

Agenda Item 6.

6.            Public Realm Subcommittee - Activities Update

6.1          GS had circulated a copy of the Minutes of the November Meeting of the Public 

               Realm Subcommittee prior to the Board Meeting.

               GS gave a brief update on the position of the following activities which were 

                mainly unchanged.

                Additional Bench Seating which may see costs cut from £4,000 to £2,000.
                Flower Baskets costs still projected to be £6,000.

                Free after Three Christmas Parking costs still projected to be £900.

6.2           Minehead Beach Blue Flag Award

                JW suggested that due to the good quality of the sea water in Minehead Bay the  

                possibility of working towards a Blue Flag rating for the area was perfectly 

                plausible.

                JW and GS are to prepare a review of the possibility of Minehead gaining Blue 

                Flag status.

Agenda Item 7.

7.             Reducing Costs Subcommittee - Activities Update.

7.1          As mentioned in Matters Arising paragraph 3.6 above;

              Re: Cost Reduction of BID Member's Insurance (Glentworth Insurance) 

              RB explained that he had contacted staff at Minehead Insurance, with a view to 

              discussing the possibility of providing BID Members with a single source of 

              business insurance cover at reduced rates, but was experiencing difficulty in 

              gaining access to senior executives who could facilitate a meaningful discussion.  

              AW offered to help RB in his approach.

              ID suggested talking with Higos Insurance Brokers in Bridgwater who had 

              provided quotes for Minehead BID Company Ltd own insurance cover.
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Agenda Item 8.

8.           Communications & Marketing Subcommittee Update.

8.1         NW issued a report to the meeting. Going through the report NW noted;

8.2         West Somerset Free Press contained; 

              i.   a very positive write-up on the October Gala Dinner funded by Butlins to 

                   celebrate the creation of Minehead BID;                

              ii.  an article  on the "Free after Three" Christmas Parking Concession within 

                   Minehead. 

8.3         Minehead BID Newsletter.    

              i.   The next Newsletter is aimed for publication on 15th November and is only  

                   awaiting the Chairman's Message text.

              ii.  NW asked DS if she would provide her with some text to report on the Ladies  

                   for Ladies evening Event.

8.4        "Free after Three" Parking Concession from 19th November for six weeks. 

              NW reported that Scott Huish is designing a leaflet and poster with the BID logo 

              prominent.            

              NW asked the meeting to agree print run numbers and Leaflet and Poster sizes.

              NW also questioned whether street representatives would distribute the 

              documents?

8.5         NW identified the need for completed GDPR forms to extract BID Member e-mail  

              addresses. ID said that he had a large number handed over by Lucy Ball and that 

              he would deliver them to NW for onward transmission to AH.
              NW also identified the need to compile a catalogue of previous Press Releases and 

              Press Cuttings.

8.6         The Meeting agreed that a Quarterly Review of events and activities will be issued   

               in January, April, July and October of each year. 

Agenda Item 9.    

9.           Administration Update

9.1         ID reported that he had secured the bookkeeping services of Ian Melhuish 

              (Ian M.) at the agreed monthly rate of £200. ID also reported that in a meeting 

              with Ian M. it had been agreed that the accounts and reports would be kept on 

              linked Excel Spreadsheets.

              JW responded by saying that the use of spreadsheet accounting was outdated and 

              inefficient and that an "off the shelf accounting package" using cloud technology 

              was much more efficient and up-to-date. JW enquired whether ID had discussed 

              the use of accounting packages with Ian M., to which ID replied that Ian M. 

              had expressed his preference for Spreadsheet accounting, it being much more flexible                      

              in accommodating a small, specialised business. Thus that is what ID had built and 

              supplied to Ian M.. ID explained that he had studied the present offering of 

              accounting packages and after discussion with Ian M. had opted for Spreadsheets. 

              GS then asked ID to re-investigate the use of "off the shelf" Accounting Packages.
 Agenda Item 10.

10.           Any Other Business

10.1        RB issued to the Board, further statistics, taken from his retail outlet, detailing 

               footfall percentages by hour by day for week commencing 01/10/2018 through

               to Week Commencing 05/11/2018.                  
11.1        There being no other business GS called the meeting to a close. 

12.1        Next Board Meeting 
Date of next meeting:            Tuesday 11th December, 2018

Time:                                      6.00pm

Venue:                                    The Oak Room, The Hobby Horse Hotel, Minehead.

Signed    …………………………………….

Dated      …………………………………….
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